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Idaho Humanities Council awards 31 grants at fall meeting

(Editors:
Please note grant awards in your region)

The Idaho Humanities Council (IHC), the statewide nonprofit organization devoted to enhancing public awareness, appreciation, and understanding of the humanities in Idaho, awarded $92,404 in grants to organizations and individuals at its recent board meeting in Boise. Thirty-one awards include 24 grants for public humanities programs, four Research Fellowships, and three Teacher Incentive Grants. The grants were supported in part by funding from the National Endowment for the Humanities and IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.  The following projects were funded:

Public Program Grants:

The Idaho Writers Guild, Boise, received $5,000 to support a Writers and Readers Rendezvous in Boise, May 3-5, 2012. The festival will bring writers and readers together for a weekend of panel discussions, readings, and lectures.  Doug Copsey is the project director.

The Museum of Idaho, Idaho Falls, was awarded $5,000 to help fund the traveling exhibition Tutankhamun: "Wonderful Things" from the Pharaoh's Tomb.  Scheduled to run from June 15-November 30, 2012, the exhibition features replicas of original artifacts.  The exhibit tour will be complemented with speakers discussing the art, history, theology. The museum will offer school tours and educational materials for teachers.  David Pennock is the project director. 

Lewis-Clark State College, Lewiston, received $2,000 to help support its local Speakers Bureau, providing speakers on a variety of historical topics to local schools and libraries, regional festivals, and other non-profit organizations. Speakers frequently perform as historical characters and engage audiences in discussions about the history of the area.  The project director is Jack Peasley.

The Human Rights Education Institute, Coeur d’Alene, was awarded two grants, one for  $2,000 for a project titled Peace Lives Here: A Challenge for the 21st Century, which will explore Mahatma Gandhi’s “eight social sins” and how they relate to life today.  The second grant for $2,600 will support a spring 2012 presentation by “Living Voices,” an educational company of performers based in Seattle that provides an entertaining and engaging way for K-12 students to learn about history and human rights. Their multi-media presentations will explore the Holocaust, the Civil Rights Movement, Japanese internment, and other historical issues. Heather Keen is the project director.
KWIS FM/Voice of the Coeur d'Alenes, Plummer, received $5,000 for their Language Preservation Project.  The pilot project will develop printed materials and online streaming and interactive web activities to accompany broadcast of Coeur d’Alene language lessons.  The project director is Sarah Freeburg.
Idaho Shakespeare Festival, Boise, received $5,000 to help support its Shakespearience educational outreach program.  The 2012 season will take a condensed production of Macbeth to students and teachers throughout Idaho. The performance, online study guides, and educational workshops allow students the opportunity to explore themes and issues of the play in more depth and learn about the conventions of Elizabethan theater and the language and poetry of Shakespeare.  The project director is Christine Zimowsky.
Idaho State University, Pocatello, was awarded $2,000 to help fund a public keynote address by medieval history and language scholar Antonette diPaolo Healey at the Rocky Mountain Medieval and Renaissance Association Conference in Pocatello in April of 2012.  The conference theme is “Categorizing the Medieval and Renaissance Worlds.” Healey, from the Centre for Medieval Studies in Toronto, Canada, will address the ways in which modern technology can be used to study the language and mentality of an early culture, specifically that of Anglo-Saxon England.  ISU Professor Thomas Klein is the project director.

Idaho State University, Pocatello, was awarded $1,500 to help support a semester-long interdisciplinary series of presentations titled “War in Society.”  Activities included an exhibit, lectures, and a panel discussion that addressed the theme of war and society. The project director was Linda Leeuwrik.
The Anderson Center, Idaho State University, Pocatello, received $2,000 to assist in bringing performance poet Andrea Gibson to Pocatello in recognition of National Poetry Month this coming April.  Gibson is the winner of several national and regional performance poetry competitions.  Rebecca Morrow is the project director.
Idaho Public Television, Boise, was awarded $12,500 to help support statewide broadcast of Season 24 of The American Experience, one of television's longest-running and most-watched American history documentary series.  The proposed new program lineup for this season includes biographies of President Bill Clinton, Western legend Billy the Kid, Olympic champion Jesse Owens, a film about the Grand Coulee Dam, a new documentary on Custer’s Last Stand, and the story of a unique American cultural group, the Amish.  Cindy Lunte is the project director.
Boise State University, Boise, received $2,000 to help support a series of three public presentations between January and April of 2012 that explore the theme of  “The Idea of Nature: 1660-1860.” The series will examine Anglo-American ideas of nature through an interdisciplinary lens.  Keynote presenters include College of Idaho English Professor Rochelle Johnson, speaking on “The Metaphor of Progress: American Landscape Painting,” University of Northern British Columbia Professor Kevin Hutchins on “William Blake’s Environmental Poetics,” and a third speaker to be announced.  The project director is Samantha Harvey.

Boise Art Museum, Boise, was awarded $2,500 to bring Robert Wittman, founder of the FBI’s Art Crime Team, to Boise for a January 19, 2012 lecture.  Author of How I went Undercover to Rescue the World’s Stolen Treasures (Crown, 2010), Wittman will explore art and antiquities fraud. His presentation will help commemorate the Boise Art Museum’s 75th anniversary.  Melanie Fales is the project director.

Lewis-Clark State College, Lewiston, received $3,000 to support the fifth year of a two-day conference called “Chinese Remembering,” which highlights the influence and contributions of the Chinese to the history of Idaho and the Inland Northwest in the 19th century.  It includes a scholar-led interpretive tour to sites once occupied by Chinese, including the site of the 1887 murder of 34 Chinese miners.  The project director is Patricia Keith.
Ada Community Library, Boise, received $4,500 to help support the Boise area “Read Me,” program, a community-wide reading project for Ada and Canyon Counties in 2012.  The community will read The Adventures of Tom Sawyer by Mark Twain. Presenters include Twain biographer Ron Powers, author of the NY Times Bestseller Mark Twain: A Life, Twain Chautauquan Brad Roghaar of Weber State University, University of Oregon scholar David Bradley, presenting on censorship and the recent publication of a “cleansed” version of Huckleberry Finn, and biographer, Michael Sheldon, author of Mark Twain: Man in White—The Grand Adventure of His Final Years.  Mary DeWalt is the project director.

The Idaho Latino Scholarship Foundation, Boise, received $2,000 to assist with an evening of Latino corrido music at the Nampa Civic Center in June of 2012. This concert will bring together students and Seattle-based corrido teacher Juan Manuel Barco for a performance of corridos they wrote in workshops designed to teach the art form.  It will feature corridos, a traditional form of folk music in Mexico that was used to convey news of the day and immortalize incidents in history through song, written by Idaho students.  The project director is Ana Maria Schachtell.
Ketchum-Sun Valley Ski and Heritage Museum, Ketchum, was awarded $2,000 for an exhibit on the architecture of the Sun Valley Lodge as envisioned by Gilbert Stanley Underwood.  It will include blueprints of the lodge and a collection of sketches of Underwood’s vision for it.  Opening in mid-December 2011 and closing in mid-February 2012, the exhibit will be accompanied by a lecture about Underwood’s architecture, placing it in historical context, and noting its importance to architecture of the West.  Megan Murphy Lengyel is the project director.
Burley Public Library, Burley, received $1,100 to develop a photography exhibit on local work history to complement the Smithsonian traveling exhibit "The Way We Worked", which explores the meaning of work in the past, present and future.  The library will host the exhibit February 4-March 17, 2012.  The program will teach photography, gather photos about contemporary work, and combine these with historical work-related photos for the local exhibit.  The project director is Valerie Bame.
Lewis-Clark State College Native American Club, Lewiston, received $2,000 to help support its twenty-fifth annual Native American Awareness Week to be held March 5-9, 2012.  Designed to increase awareness of Native Americans and Native American cultures, Native American elders and tribal leaders from several tribes will focus on topics relating to preserving the culture, history and traditional knowledge of their individual tribes. Activities include speaker presentations, storytelling and other cultural presentations.  Bob Sobotta is the project director.
The Historical Museum at St. Gertrude, Cottonwood, was awarded $1,500 to make their exhibits more interactive for visitors, particularly for students, in a "Walk through Time" format. The museum will upgrade its exhibits to provide hands-on, experiential learning about the history of Idaho and the Inland Northwest.  The project director is Catherine Feher-Elston.
Boise State University, Boise, was awarded $4,000 to help support the Second Annual Latin American Arts Festival, April 21-28, 2012. This week-long festival is coordinated by a joint effort between Boise State University and the Mexican Consulate in Boise, offering the general public a chance to better understand Latino Culture. Presenters will include Cuban-born poet Orlando Gonzalez-Esteva, who will lecture on Cuban literature and politics; Mexican novelist Martin Solares; Peruvian novelist Mario Bellatín; and Mexican-American arts promoter and communication strategist Salvador Acevedo, of San Francisco, who will speak on organizations building bridges to the Latino community.  Clay Morgan and Mac Test  are the project directors.
The University of Idaho, Moscow, received $4,900 for two seminars for social studies teachers in Idaho that will focus on "Landmark Supreme Court Decisions in US History."  The "We the People" curriculum, developed by the national Center for Civic Education, will be one of the primary pedagogical tools employed during the seminar.  The seminars will be conducted by David Gray Adler, Director of the University of Idaho James A. and Louise McClure Center for Public Policy Research.  Designed to promote civic education, the first seminar will be held in Boise on February 2-4, 2012, and will examine several landmark rulings delivered by the Supreme Court that have shaped American culture and its constitutional development.  A shortened one-day seminar will be held in Coeur d’Alene in the spring.  The project director is David Adler.

Teton Valley Museum Foundation, Tetonia, received $954 develop interpretive signage for their museum displays exploring early Teton Valley settlers, including the progression of agriculture and local culture. Kay Fullmer is the project director.

The City of Caldwell received a $1,000 Planning Grant to bring together for a meeting four experts in restoration and museum interpretation to help develop a plan to restore and preserve the Van Slyke Museum, an outdoor agricultural museum of log cabins, railroad cars, and displays of historic agricultural equipment.
Research Fellowships:

Steven Maughan, Department of History, The College of Idaho, Caldwell, was awarded $3,500 for a research project titled Anglo-Catholics, Religious Communities, Foreign Missions and the Debate Over Indigenization, 1857-72.  Maughan will conduct research in key British archives, in order to examine the impact of nineteenth-century Anglo-Catholicism on British Christian foreign missions and the British Empire.  

Jacqueline O’Connor, Department of English, Boise State University, Boise, received $3,500 to support her research into the work of 20th century American playwright Tennessee Williams. O’Connor will use the grant to complete a book exploring the influence of Tennessee Williams’ writing on the acceptance of marginalized individuals and groups and their impact on social movements.
Gary Olson, Communications Department, Idaho State University, Pocatello, was awarded $3,500 to help complete the authorized biography of literary critic and public intellectual Stanley Fish, tentatively titled America’s Enfant Terrible: The Life of Stanley Fish. The fellowship will support travel for research, and interviews with prominent scholars, literary critics, and former students of Fish. 

Edward “Mac” Test, Department of English, Boise State University, Boise, received $3,500 to support research to complete a book entitled Consuming the Americas, which will examine how the discovery of the New World influenced English Renaissance literature. 
Teacher Incentive Grants:

The IHC awards grants of up to $1,000 twice a year to K-12 teachers and educational organizations to enhance teaching of the humanities in the classroom.  The following grants were supported by IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.

Susan Dransfield, Mary McPherson Elementary, Meridian, was awarded $850 to help provide materials for her students to study primary sources, artifacts, and hands-on activities in their study of American and Idaho history.  Ultimately, students will create a presentation for National History Day in Idaho. 
Garden City Library Foundation, Garden City, received $1,000 for continued support of its “Bells for Books” bilingual program.  The grant will bring bilingual books to the attention of families of English language learners.  Over 6,000 patrons used the bilingual books in 2011, and this grant will help to increase the holdings.

Tami Williams, Malad Middle School, Malad City, received $500 to support a project to bring published authors to her school to encourage students to write original stories.  Student books will be bound and shared with parents at a public event.  
The Next Deadline for IHC Grants:

The next deadline for Idaho Humanities Council grant proposals is January 15, 2012. IHC strongly recommends that prospective applicants contact staff to discuss their project ideas before writing their proposals. Applicants also are strongly encouraged to submit a rough draft of their proposal for staff critique several weeks prior to the deadline.  Grant guidelines and online application instructions, as well as information about IHC grants and activities, are available on IHC’s website at www.idahohumanities.org, or by calling 208-345-5346.
